MUSI 2222—Developmental Private Voice Lessons
Fall 2018
Lesson times to be determined
Instructor:  David Grogan

Office:  FA 242 

Phone: 817-272-2437 (office) 817-929-9585 (cell)

Email: dgrogan@uta.edu

Office Hours: By appointment

MUSI 2222.003—South Fine Arts Building, room 242, Schedule TBD
Required text

Music literature, as selected by Dr. Grogan.
Course Description

Continued work in technique and repertoire to meet the requirements of the sophomore barrier, plus a weekly studio class (Mondays at 4:30-6:00 in Room 304).  Do not sign up for a class during our studio class time.
Student Learning Outcomes
By the end of this course, students will: 

Improve level of proficiency in singing, gain technical knowledge of their voice, learn new repertoire, develop good practice habits, and demonstrate the singing craft in a variety of settings.  Preparation for the sophomore barrier and advanced levels of singing will be a big emphasis.  A minimum of six songs will be memorized, following the vocal handbook guidelines.  Basic musicianship will also be covered, focusing on singing arpeggiated chord progressions.  
Teaching Philosophy

 The voice is an instrument with a wide range of possible colors, and an amazing ability to adapt.  There is a balance to be found in almost every area of the voice (bright to dark, breathy to pressed, slouching to rigid), and finding that balance in each area will be our goal.  It is quite possible (thankfully) to perform with several of these factors out of balance, and sometimes the first step is to discover the imbalance.  Like golf, learning to sing is a life-long process and, also like golf, we sometimes develop a slice after correcting our hook.  Also like golf, sometimes the process of learning better technique makes our game worse in the short run.

A large portion of the learning process in vocal studies occurs in the practice room.  While you may have an epiphany during a voice lesson, real progress happens during your lonely hours of practice.  The people who get the most out of their lessons are the ones who spend the most time efficiently practicing outside their lessons.  Each week, you will receive specific instruction on what to practice.  Missing an appropriate amount of practice, or not practicing what you have been asked to work on will result in a lower grade.
Many students have not listened to much classical vocal music, and do not understand what is expected.  Make sure you find great recordings of famous classical singers, and get their sound in your ear.  Begin to see if you can make some of those sounds.  If you are unsure of what singers to listen to, check out the library’s link to the Naxos recording library: http://library.uta.edu/databases/warnNaxos.jsp, or do a search on YouTube or Spotify like, “famous baritones,” or “operatic soprano.”
Instructional Methods

The first half of most lessons will be spent warming up the voice, working on diction, and other technical aspects of the voice.  The second half of the lesson, which should include your accompanist, will be spent working on performance-based aspects.  As the need arises, this arrangement may change.  You will be expected to hire an accompanist.  A list of possible accompanists will be provided.  Students who do not have a skilled accompanist will have their grade lowered.  You should plan on spending at least $25-$30 per week.  
Each week, you will be given assignments, some of which will be tested at the beginning of the next lesson.  If your improvement in these areas is not sufficient, your lesson grade will be an F for that day.  You may be asked to leave the lesson in order that you might go practice the required skills.  
You will be required to have a minimum of 3 times a week scheduled to practice in the school practice rooms.  These practice times will be marked in your planner, and I will periodically check to see if you are there during those times.  
It is expected that you will attend studio classes weekly, and perform on them regularly.  It will be your responsibility to provide an accompanist when you are scheduled to sing at studio class.  There will be three hour-long voice division recitals.  You are required to attend all of them, and sing in at least one of them.  
You are expected to attend at least 10 concerts during the course of the semester.  I will be collecting your programs from those recitals as proof of your attendance.

Attendance Policy

At The University of Texas at Arlington, taking attendance is not required. Rather, each faculty member is free to develop his or her own methods of evaluating students’ academic performance, which includes establishing course-specific policies on attendance. As the instructor of this section, I take your attendance very seriously. Missing a class where you are one of fifty students is hardly noticeable, but missing a class where you are the only student is a huge problem.  If you are sick (in other words, you can’t sing), please call or email me.  There may be things we can work on in your lesson that do not include actual singing.  If there are any other reasons you need to miss, please call me.  Do not wait until after you have missed your lesson to contact me.  I have included my cell phone number on this syllabus so you can reach me at any time.  Missing multiple lessons will severely affect your grade. From the Student Handbook: "Students must attend a minimum of 80% of lessons. If students fail to meet this threshold, they will not be allowed to take final jury exam and will receive a failing grade for the semester." With 15 lessons in most semesters, that means you have to attend 12 lessons, minimum. However, while UT Arlington does not require instructors to take attendance in their courses, the U.S. Department of Education requires that the University have a mechanism in place to mark when Federal Student Aid recipients “begin attendance in a course.” UT Arlington instructors will report when students begin attendance in a course as part of the final grading process. Specifically, when assigning a student a grade of F, faculty report the last date a student attended their class based on evidence such as a test, participation in a class project or presentation, or an engagement online via Blackboard. This date is reported to the Department of Education for federal financial aid recipients.
I will be glad to reschedule any lessons I miss, and lessons that you miss with good excuse.  A good excuse for this class includes personal illness (especially those that might be contagious!), family emergencies (death in the family, etc.), and school-sponsored events.  If you are unsure about the validity of an absence, please ask.

Outline of Expectations for MUSI 2241
We will be using this new form in your lessons to help you know what is expected each week, and to give you feedback on how you are progressing.  Where it says “vocal progress” and “evidence of practice,” there are spaces for me to write down a letter grade for you.  There are times when it is obvious you have practiced, but have not made significant vocal progress, and times when you make vocal progress, but it’s clear you haven’t practiced the things you needed to.  This will help you know where you stand in the class.  Those grades will be averaged at the end of the semester to come up to 40% of your final grade.  Unexcused absences will be zeroes.   
Grading Rubric 2222—David Grogan Voice Studio
Week 1 On time, Piece 1 Diction and Translation, Begin process of making the text “poetry.” (4) 

Week 2 On time, Piece 1 Poetic reading by memory in English and Foreign Language, Piece 2 Diction and Translation. (5)

Week 3  On time, Piece 1 Notes and Rhythms (Neutral syllable, then words), Piece 2 Poetic reading by memory in English and foreign language. Piece 3 Diction and Translation(5)

Week 4  On time, Piece 1 Sung memorized on text. Piece 2 Notes and Rhythms (Neutral syllable, then words).  Piece 3 Poetic reading by memory in English and Foreign Language. (6)

Week 5  On time, Piece 1 sung a cappella with face/gestures, Piece 2 Sung memorized on text, Piece 3 Notes  and Rhythms (Neutral syllable, then words) (5)
Week 6  On time, Piece 1 sung with recording of accompaniment, Piece 2 sung a cappella with face/gestures, Piece 3 Sung memorized on text. (4)

Week 7  On time, Piece 1 Polished and sung with recording, Piece 2 sung with accompaniment recording, Piece 3 Sung a cappella with face/gestures (4)

Week 8 On time, Piece 1 Polished and sung with accompaniment recording, Piece 2 Polished and sung with accompaniment recording, Piece 3 sung with recording of accompaniment, Piece 4 Diction and Translation. (6)

Week 9  On time, Piece 1 Run-through, Piece 2 Run-through, Piece 3 Polished and sung with recording, Piece 4 Poetic reading by memory in English and Foreign Language, Piece 5 Diction and Translation. (8) IF YOUR LESSON IS DURING MIDTERM JURIES, SCHEDULE A RUN-THROUGH EARLIER, AND WE WILL HAVE YOUR LESSON A MUTUALLY CONVENIENT DAY.

Week 10  On time, Piece 4 Notes and Rhythms (Neutral syllable, then words), Piece 5 Poetic reading by memory in English and foreign language Piece 6 Diction and Translation(7)

Week 11  On time, Piece 4 Sung memorized on text. Piece 5 Notes and Rhythms (Neutral syllable, then words).  Piece 6 Poetic reading by memory in English and foreign language. (6)

Week 12  On time, Piece 4 sung a cappella with face/gestures, Piece 5 Sung memorized on text, Piece 6 sung memorized on text. (4)

Week 13  On time, Piece 4 sung with recording of accompaniment, Piece 5 sung a cappella with face/gestures, Piece 6 sung a cappella with face/gestures. (4)

Week 14  On time, Piece 4 Polished and sung with recording, Piece 5 sung with accompaniment recording, Piece 6 Polished and sung with accompaniment recording  (4)

Week 15  On time, Piece 1 Run-Through, Piece 2 Run-Through, Piece 3 Run-Through , Piece 4 Run-Through, Piece 5 Run-Through, Piece 6 Run-Through (7)
Assessment

Studio Grade (lessons/studio class)

40%

Mid-Term Jury




10%

Final Jury




50%

Drop Policy: Students may drop or swap (adding and dropping a class concurrently) classes through self-service in MyMav from the beginning of the registration period through the late registration period. After the late registration period, students must see their academic advisor to drop a class or withdraw. Undeclared students must see an advisor in the University Advising Center. Drops can continue through a point two-thirds of the way through the term or session. It is the student's responsibility to officially withdraw if they do not plan to attend after registering. Students will not be automatically dropped for non-attendance. Repayment of certain types of financial aid administered through the University may be required as the result of dropping classes or withdrawing. For more information, contact the Office of Financial Aid and Scholarships (http://wweb.uta.edu/ses/fao).

Disability Accommodations: UT Arlington is on record as being committed to both the spirit and letter of all federal equal opportunity legislation, including The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), The Americans with Disabilities Amendments Act (ADAAA), and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act. All instructors at UT Arlington are required by law to provide “reasonable accommodations” to students with disabilities, so as not to discriminate on the basis of disability. Students are responsible for providing the instructor with official notification in the form of a letter certified by the Office for Students with Disabilities (OSD).  Only those students who have officially documented a need for an accommodation will have their request honored. Students experiencing a range of conditions (Physical, Learning, Chronic Health, Mental Health, and Sensory) that may cause diminished academic performance or other barriers to learning may seek services and/or accommodations by contacting: 
The Office for Students with Disabilities, (OSD)  www.uta.edu/disability or calling 817-272-3364. Information regarding diagnostic criteria and policies for obtaining disability-based academic accommodations can be found at www.uta.edu/disability.
Non-Discrimination Policy: The University of Texas at Arlington does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, age, gender, sexual orientation, disabilities, genetic information, and/or veteran status in its educational programs or activities it operates. For more information, visit uta.edu/eos.

Title IX Policy: The University of Texas at Arlington (“University”) is committed to maintaining a learning and working environment that is free from discrimination based on sex in accordance with Title IX of the Higher Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex in educational programs or activities; Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Title VII), which prohibits sex discrimination in employment; and the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act (SaVE Act). Sexual misconduct is a form of sex discrimination and will not be tolerated. For information regarding Title IX, visit www.uta.edu/titleIX or contact Ms. Jean Hood, Vice President and Title IX Coordinator at (817) 272-7091 or jmhood@uta.edu.

Counseling and Psychological Services, (CAPS)   www.uta.edu/caps/ or calling 817-272-3671 is also available to all students to help increase their understanding of personal issues, address mental and behavioral health problems and make positive changes in their lives. 
Academic Integrity: All students enrolled in this course are expected to adhere to the UT Arlington Honor Code:

I pledge, on my honor, to uphold UT Arlington’s tradition of academic integrity, a tradition that values hard work and honest effort in the pursuit of academic excellence. 

I promise that I will submit only work that I personally create or contribute to group collaborations, and I will appropriately reference any work from other sources. I will follow the highest standards of integrity and uphold the spirit of the Honor Code.

Instructors may employ the Honor Code as they see fit in their courses, including (but not limited to) having students acknowledge the honor code as part of an examination or requiring students to incorporate the honor code into any work submitted. Per UT System Regents’ Rule 50101, §2.2, suspected violations of university’s standards for academic integrity (including the Honor Code) will be referred to the Office of Student Conduct. Violators will be disciplined in accordance with University policy, which may result in the student’s suspension or expulsion from the University.

Student Support Services: UT Arlington provides a variety of resources and programs designed to help students develop academic skills, deal with personal situations, and better understand concepts and information related to their courses. Resources include tutoring, major-based learning centers, developmental education, advising and mentoring, personal counseling, and federally funded programs. For individualized referrals, students may visit the reception desk at University College (Ransom Hall), call the Maverick Resource Hotline at 817-272-6107, send a message to resources@uta.edu, or view the information at www.uta.edu/resources.

Electronic Communication Policy: The University of Texas at Arlington has adopted the University “MavMail” address as the sole official means of communication with students. MavMail is used to remind students of important deadlines, advertise events and activities, and permit the University to conduct official transactions exclusively by electronic means. For example, important information concerning registration, financial aid, payment of bills, and graduation are now sent to students through the MavMail system. All students are assigned a MavMail account. Students are responsible for checking their MavMail regularly. Information about activating and using MavMail is available at http://www.uta.edu/oit/email/. There is no additional charge to students for using this account, and it remains active even after they graduate from UT Arlington.

Student Feedback Survey: At the end of each term, students enrolled in classes categorized as lecture, seminar, or laboratory shall be directed to complete a Student Feedback Survey (SFS). Instructions on how to access the SFS for this course will be sent directly to each student through MavMail approximately 10 days before the end of the term. Each student’s feedback enters the SFS database anonymously and is aggregated with that of other students enrolled in the course. UT Arlington’s effort to solicit, gather, tabulate, and publish student feedback is required by state law; students are strongly urged to participate. For more information, visit http://www.uta.edu/sfs.
Final Review Week: A period of five class days prior to the first day of final examinations in the long sessions shall be designated as Final Review Week. The purpose of this week is to allow students sufficient time to prepare for final examinations. During this week, there shall be no scheduled activities such as required field trips or performances; and no instructor shall assign any themes, research problems or exercises of similar scope that have a completion date during or following this week unless specified in the class syllabus. During Final Review Week, an instructor shall not give any examinations constituting 10% or more of the final grade, except makeup tests and laboratory examinations. In addition, no instructor shall give any portion of the final examination during Final Review Week. During this week, classes are held as scheduled. In addition, instructors are not required to limit content to topics that have been previously covered; they may introduce new concepts as appropriate.

Emergency Exit Procedures: Should we experience an emergency event that requires us to vacate the building, students should exit the room and move toward the nearest exit, which is located down the stairs by the music office. When exiting the building during an emergency, one should never take an elevator but should use the stairwells. Faculty members and instructional staff will assist students in selecting the safest route for evacuation and will make arrangements to assist individuals with disabilities.

This syllabus represents my current plans and objectives.  As we go through the semester, those plans may need to change to enhance the class learning opportunity.  Such changes, communicated clearly, are not unusual and should be expected.

